Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



This scene, photographed last fall, will be duplicated many times as the student body returns to the campus next month for Lindenwood's 126th collegiate year.

Lindenwood's Program

THE STRENGTH of higher education in the United States is due in part to the differing kinds of institutions in which its offerings are made available to youth. Some of our colleges and universities are financed by taxes, others receive no tax moneys but depend for support on voluntary gifts; some are owned by the state, some by a church, and some by a private foundation. The accountability of these several institutions to various bodies enables each to help others to maintain freedom from improper political or other interference.

Then, too, even among the liberal arts colleges we find variety — the arts and science school in the university with ten to thirty thousand students, the co-educational college with three to six hundred students, and institutions of similar size for women or for men are found throughout the country. Without question, good work is being done in institutions of all these types. To believe in the merit of the program in one type of college is not to deny that there is significance in other programs. Here at Lindenwood we are strengthened by a sense of partner-ship with those in other types of colleges. Our understanding of our own program and our confidence in it do not lead us to believe that it is the only good program for the education of young women.

But it is a good one! We believe it is an unusually good one, carried on by a distinguished group of teachers supplied with excellent facilities. This program is designed for the education of young women in a college where the education of women is the sole consideration. We understand what we are doing and know why we are doing it. Our enthusiasm for this program has not confined us to a rut, but has made us alert and sensitive to new ways to accomplish our purposes.

During the next few months this space will be

used for a series of comments on the Lindenwood program. Some of the advantages we have in a college for women will be pointed out, and particular ways in which we make use of these advantages will be set forth.

The details of our program may be seen best against the background of our hope that all that is done here will help each of our students who receives a degree from this institution to become a woman who:

- (1) thinks straight and expresses her thought clearly;
- (2) is aware of her responsibility as a citizen and as a homemaker;
- (3) is competent at a specific task (often outside the area of home-making;
- (+) has an appreciation of cultural values that will enable her to lift the tastes and enrich the lives of those with whom she lives; and
- (5) has the keen conscience and the steady faith of the Christian without the narrowing zeal of the bigot and who, therefore, possesses the emotional maturity that enables her to contribute to the emotional stability of the members of her family.

It should be added that we do not hold that the college staff receives young women as passive clay and sets them all in a uniform mold, perfect in each of the five respects mentioned above! We are constantly seeking these ends for ourselves and for our students. The college attracts students who are sympathetic with its purposes and the community is so organized that all within it may contribute significantly to the accomplishment of its purposes. It is a serious task to which we are committed, and students and teachers find happiness in working together toward the accomplishment of this task.

F. L. McCLUER, President

In this Issue:

Lindenwood Opens Sept. 9

Page Three

Dean Roberts Resigns

Page Three

Alumnae Clubs

Page Four

New Faculty Members

Page Five

Alumnae News

Pages Six, Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 125 AUGUST, 1952

Nos. 10 and 11

A monthly paper published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

Lindenwood Begins 126th Year On September 9th

Full Program Planned for Orientation Week With Classes Scheduled to Begin on September 15 — Variety of Social Events on First Week's Calendar

LINDENWOOD will officially begin its 126th collegiate year on September 9 when the Freshmen and other new students will arrive on the campus. A faculty conference, opening on September 8 will precede the opening of Orientation Week. Registration for the fall semester will be held September 11-13, inclusive, and classes will be organized on September 15.

New students will have dinner with their Student Counselors on Tuesday, September 9, and Dr. McCluer will welcome them to the campus at a meeting in Roemer Auditorium at 7 p.m. Approximately 60 Upperclassmen and a staff of faculty advisers will assist in the Orientation Program, which includes aptitude tests and physical examinations. The program is designed to introduce new students to all phases of campus life and to permit them to get acquainted with the faculty and their classmates.

On September 10 there will be open houses at KCLC, the college radio station, and at the Stables, and an informal reception will be held in the Fine Arts Building that night. Other social events include a street supper, a student variety show, and square dancing. Dr. McCluer will speak at the first vesper service on Sunday, September 14.

Takes New Position



Dr. Eunice C. Roberts, dean of the faculty, who will become Director of Women's Educational Programs at the University of Indiana.

Dr. Eunice Roberts Resigns To Take Position at Indiana U.

D. R. EUNICE C. ROBERTS, who has been dean of the faculty since September, 1948, has resigned to accept a newly created position at the University of Indiana, President Franc L. McCluer has announced. In her new position she will be Director of Women's Educational Programs and Assistant Dean of Faculties.

Dr. Roberts came to Lindenwood from Eastern New Mexico University at Portales, N. M., where she was Dean of Student Personnel. She holds A.B., M.A. and Ph.D. degrees from the University of Illinois. She is a member of the Executive Council of the American Conference of Academic Deans.

Dr. McCluer will announce Dr. Roberts' successor later. In accepting her resignation, Dr. McCluer expressed regret that she has decided to leave Lindenwood and sincere appreciation of "the signal service she has given the college during the last four years." Lindenwood's popular dean, he said, "has been a com-

petent and vigorous leader of thought and life and action in the Lindenwood community, and has made a significant and enduring contribution to the strength of the college. She will always be a part of the Lindenwood family."

Miss Patricia Gleeson to Edit 1953 Linden Leaves

Miss Patricia Gleeson, of Wahoo, Nebr., a Senior, has been named editor of the 1953 Linden Leaves. Others on the annual board include: Miss Joan Blessing, St. Charles, advertising manager; Miss Anita Marshall, Fairfield, Ill., business manager; Miss Jo June De Weese, Hugo, Okla., literary editor; Miss Mary Nell Van Bibber, St. Charles, organization editor, and Miss Camilla McCluer, Cottlesville, Mo., art editor.

Lindenwood Alumnae Clubs Make Plans For Fall

By MRS. MARY BRYANT, Alumnae Secretary

W ITH fall just around the corner, Lindenwood College Alumnae Clubs soon will resume activities. New members are welcomed by all clubs, and lest there be a misunderstanding, it might be well to stress that anyone who has been a student at Lindenwood is eligible for membership.

The booming new Wichita Club did not take a summer recess, its president, Mrs. William H. Jenkins (Emelyne Gumm, A.B. 1944) wrote, "since summer is when we want to entertain prospective students." President and Mrs. McCluer were guests of the club at a large luncheon on June 13 and a morning garden party for prospective students on June 14.

The Wichita club meets the second Tuesday of each month, and "the club is for alumnae in this whole vicinity," Mrs. Jenkins stressed. She and the eight other members of the board urge all area Lindenwooders to join them in their new enterprise. Mrs. Jenkins' address is 1574 Gentry St., and her telephone is 628035.

Miss Louise Mallory (Class of '44), president of the Chicago Club, issues the same cordial "come-one, come-all" invitation for her area. First fall meeting is a luncheon on Saturday, Sept. 20, at the Lake Shore Club. All interested persons should get in touch with Miss Mallory, whose address is 4311 Woodland Ave., Western Springs, Ill.

Miss Helen Harrison (Class of '26), president of the new Dallas club, is in Europe this summer, but the fall schedule of the club may be obtained from Mrs. H. W. Rutherford (Mary Virginia Vilbig, 1945-46), 3908 Euclid Ave., program chairman, or Mrs. W. Robert Browne (Mary McDonald, 1928-29), 5222 Maple Springs St., publicity chairman.

New president of the St. Louis Afternoon Club is Mrs. Edwin Foster (Rose Parmalee, Class of '28), 856 Greeley Ave., Webster Groves, Mo., and meetings are the third Monday of the month, with the first on September 15.

Miss Linda Blakey (Class of '48), 5330-C Delmar Blvd., St. Louis, is the new president of the St. Louis Evening Club, and information about the club can be obtained through her or the vice-president, Mrs. F. B. Whalen (Helen Weber, Class of '31), 526 E. Monroe Ave., Kirkwood.

With meetings scheduled for the first Monday of Each month, the St. Charles Club will resume its meetings on Oct. 6. Mrs. Charles F. Gatzweiler, 3 Prairie Haute Drive, is the 1952-53 president. Work already is in progress for the scholarship fund-raising bazaar to be held Dec. 3. The club's scholarship freshman at Lindenwood this year will be Miss Carol Moseler of St. Charles.

Persons to contact in other cities for club information are: Central Indiana-Mrs. Earl Lynn (Kathryn Louise Mayer, 1936-38), Greenwood, Ind.; Denver-Mrs. Kirby Kistler (Mary Elaine Shadford, 1940-42), 3010 Hudson St.; Des Moines-Mrs. Nancy Riggs Rabe (1940-41), 744-42nd St.; Houston-Mrs. Driscoll A. Otto, Jr. (Ruth Meyer, A.B. 1946), 4115 Portsmouth; Kansas City-Mrs. William Weeks (Frances Lee Metzger, 1936-37), 4826 Booth; Los Angeles-Mrs. Conn Gertmenian (Doris Nahigian, A.B. 1942), 925 Columbia, South Pasadena; Louisville-Miss Margaret Cannon (A.B. 1943), 3312 Robin Road; Tulsa-Mrs. William N. Holway (Polly Jean Pollock, A.B. 1942), 2645 E. 35th St.; Washington-Mrs. Peter Cameron (Betty Forbes, 1934-35), 6207 Wedgewood Road, Bethesda, Md.

Former L. C. Librarian Visits Campus

Miss Sarah Findley, former Lindenwood librarian and niece of the late President John L. Roemer, visited the college recently. She now is librarian at Lakewood High School in Cleveland, and her home is at 1425 Waterbury Road, Lakewood, Ohio.

Other visitors to the campus include Mrs. Guy N. St. Clair (Leone Shaffer, 1906), 318 Sylvan Court, Flint, Mich.; her daughter, Mary Helen St. Clair (1941) of 3730 Lindell Blvd., St. Louis; Mrs. John D. Maddox (Nelda Mae Party, 1931-33) 528 Pearl St., Joplin, Mo.; Mrs. J. J. Nicely (Helen Jones, 1922) of 2500 Hill St., Hannibal, Mo.; Miss Edna Hanna (1908) of 209 Marcus St., Walla Walla. Wash., and Mrs. J. T. Nussbaum (Maxine Tanke, A.B. 1941) of 1115 Valley, Burlington, Iowa, who was accompanied by her husband and two sons.

Party Given for Three Faculty Brides

Shortly before the close of the college year, a faculty party was given for three faculty brides and bridesto-be. Those honored were: Mrs. Robert Barker (Mrs. Lois Manning Burkitt) of the Music Department; Miss Elizabeth Watts, of the Fine Arts Department, and Miss Martha Reese of the Physical Education Department.

Mrs. Barker was married last fall. Miss Watts was married in St. Charles on June 21 to Walter Matthew Beattie, II. Mr. Beattie is a member of the faculty of the University of Wisconsin.

Miss Reese became the bride of Robert A. Martin on June 14 in Nevada, Mo. She and her husband will live in Gatesville, Texas.

New Members Are Added To The College's Faculty

A announced by President Franc L. McCluer. Miss Dorothy Matthews, of Sikeston, Mo., has been appointed Director of Social Activities. She will have charge of all social functions on the campus and direct recreational activities. Miss Matthews attended Hollis College, Hollis, Va., and was graduated from the University of Missouri in 1951. She is spending the summer in New York City and will come to St. Charles September 1.

Miss Mildred Fischer has been named chairman of the Art Department, succeeding Miss Elizabeth Watts, who resigned to be married. Miss Fischer, who has been instructor of painting at the Fort Wayne, Ind., Art School, previously taught at Stephens College and Knox College. She has exhibited her own paintings in 35 national exhibitions. Mrs. Fischer received her education at Mount Holyoke College, Boston School of Interior Decoration, Harvard University. Chicago Art Institute, the Cranbrook School, the School of Emmy Zwerbruck (Vienna) and the School of Franz Cisek (Vienna).

Named as chairman of the Department of Secretarial Science is Miss Charlotte Clutterbuck, of Evanston, Ill. She succeeds Miss Mildred C. Hillestad, who resigned to do graduate study. Miss Clutterbuck, in addition to business experience, has taught at Moser Business College, the United States Navy Radio Training School and Northwestern University. She has studied at Rockford College, Northwestern University (B.S.) and the University of Chicago, from which she holds her graduate degree.

There will be three new heads of residence halls this fall. Mrs. Helen M. Calvert has been assigned to Niccolls Hall, Mrs. Charles Wesley Jones to Sibley Hall and Miss Lula Clayton Beale to Butler Hall.

New Faculty Members





Miss Charlotte Clutterbuck, left, who is the new head of the Department of Secretarial Science. Miss Mildred Fischer, right, is the new head of the Art Department.

Social Director



Miss Dorothy Matthews, who will be the director of social activities at Lindenwood this year.

Mu Phi Epsilon Chapter Wins Two Awards

The Lindenwood chapter of Mu Phi Epsilon, national honor music society, won two awards in June at the national convention of the society in Minneapolis, Minn. The chapter won the Marie Morrissey Keith award of \$100 for the greatest improvement in scholarship among the chapters in the past two years, and it classed first in grade point averages.

Attending the convention from Lindenwood were: Miss Peggy Pennel of Covington, Tenn.; Miss Sue Null of Muncie, Ind., and Miss Margaret Pfoff of Rochelle, Ill. Miss Gertrude Isidor, professor of music, is the faculty sponsor of Mu Phi Epsilon.

Alumna Receives Recognition as Piano Teacher

Mrs. R. M. Raney (Mildred Hardman) of Osborne, Kan., who received a piano diploma in 1923 is doing very fine work as a piano teacher. She has done graduate work under Olga Samaroff, John Thompson, Rudolf Ganz, Josef Lhevinne of Julliard. The Kansas University Alumni magazine, in a recent editions says, "She is one of Kansas' foremost pianists and most successful piano teachers preparing many of our finest students for universities and colleges. Each year she prepared her students to enter the National Federation of Music Club contests, and they have won the greatest number of 'Superior Ratings' in the state." In addition to her piano theory teaching she has been music director in the Congregational Church of Osborne. She is also state president of P.E.O.

What Lindenwood Alumnae Are Doing

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Regretting that she could not attend the reunion of the Class of 1927, Mrs. Elmer R. Darling (Irene Hall) wrote that she is living with her daughter, Miss Nancy Lee Darling, at 591 Washington St., Brookline, Mass. Since her husband's death in 1950, Mrs. Darling has a position at the S. S. Pierce Co. in Boston.

From Siena, Italy, Mrs. David L. Hicks (Sara Coon, 1940-42) writes that she is spending a year in Europe with her husband, who is completing the research for his doctoral dissertation in Italian history. Their mailing address is 15 Scott Place, Hartsdale, N. Y.

Mrs. Donald L. Spicer (Dorothy L. Hurst, 1945-47) is now living at 47 Morris Ave., St. John's Newfoundland. Her husband, who is in the Army, is stationed there.

WEDDINGS

A June bride was Miss Carol Van Noy Greer, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Paul George Greer, of St. Louis. Miss Greer, a member of the Class of 51, chose June 21 as the date of her marriage to Clifford Lee Duckworth in St. Louis.

June 15 was the date chosen by Miss Beverly Rae Fowler, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Raymond E. Fowler, of Winterset, Iowa, for her marriage to Donn Wayne Klingman at Winterset. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1949-51.

On June 10 in St. Louis, Miss Irene Louise Swain, daughter of the Rev. and Mrs. G. Christie Swain, of St. Louis, was married to William Charles Wilson. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1951-52.

Miss Catherine Lansden, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. L. E. Lansden, of Dallas, Texas, was married on July 12 in Dallas to Clarence Travis Rattan, Jr. Mrs. Rattan attended Lindenwood in 1948-50.

June 20 was the date selected by Miss Jennie Louise Whitsell, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Jerry R. Whitsell, of St. Joseph, Mo., for her marriage to Frederick Stephen Troesch at St. Joseph. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1949-52.

Mr. and Mrs. Sam M. Davis, of Little Rock, Ark., have announced the engagement of their daughter, Miss Jo Anne Louise Davis, to Jerry Edward McConnell. The wedding is planned for late summer. Miss Davis attended Lindenwood in 1947-49.

Headed for Lindenwood



These future L.C. girls are Sammy Lynn, left, and Robin Jean, 5, and they are the children of Mr. and Mrs. Bryson Van Gundy, Jr., of 602 W. Third St., McCook, Nebr. Their mother was Bonnie Jean Myers, who attended Lindenwood in 1940-42.

June 7 was the date chosen by Miss Patricia Lou Moss, of Greensburg, Ky., Class of '51, for her marriage to Phillip Richard Godshalk at Greensburg.

Miss Lucille Sage Scott, who received her M.D. degree in June from Boston University, was married on June 3 in Boston to Dr. Eugene Patridge Whittier, Jr. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1941-42.

On February 24 in a 1000-year-old church in Sweden, Miss Birgit Johansen, of Uppsala, Sweden, who attended Lindenwood in 1950-51, became the bride of Per-Olof Karlsson.

Miss Rose Marie Murfey, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Henry Crowell Murfey, of Chicago, Ill., and a member of the Class of '51, chose June 14 as the date for her marriage to Robert William Wittl in Chicago. The bridal couple are now at home at 11000 Hermosa Ave., Chicago.

June 15 was the date selected by Miss Frances Lucille Carpenter, of St. Charles for her marriage to Ansel Raymond Marks in Brooklyn, N. Y. Miss Carpenter attended Lindenwood in 1948-49.

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

WEDDINGS

Miss Janice Blevins, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Homer Robert Blevins, of Cumberland, Ky., was married on July 16 at Cumberland to Thomas Charles Lange. The bride will return for her Senior year at Lindenwood this fall.

July 7 was the date chosen by Miss Nancy Kerm, of Waterloo, Ill., a member of the Class of '48, for her marriage to Dr. Jennings Crawford L. Peteler. They are now at home at 1816 Stevens Ave., S., Minneapolis, Minn.

Miss Marianne Metzger, who attended Lindenwood in 1946-48, became the bride of Lieut. Donald W. Pepoon, of the U. S. Army on July 23 in Kansas City, Mo.

BIRTHS

A future Lindenwood girl is Nancy Jane, who was born on March 13 to Mr. and Mrs. Richard Sheffel, of 519 Chapel St., Ottawa, Ill. Nancy's mother was Genola Bellrose and she attended Lindenwood in 1947-50.

A son, who has been named David Bruns, was born on May 24 to Dr. and Mrs. James M. Jolly, of 916 Pettus Pl., St. Charles. David has a brother James, 6½, and a sister, Janet Margot, 4. Their mother was Helen Rose Bruns.

Merry Jill is the name chosen for the daughter born on May 4 to Mr. and Mrs. Fred M. Short, of 1210 Fourth Ave. W., Spencer, Iowa. Mrs. Short was Jonquil Micheltree and she attended Lindenwood in 1947-48.

A son, who has been named John Francis, was born on April 6 to Mr. and Mrs. Elbert E. Vogelsanger, of 999 N. Eightyninth St., East St. Louis, Ill. His mother was Mary Sue Finney, Class of '50.

A daughter, who has been named Susan Travis, was born on April 14 to Mr. and Mrs. Wesley T. Blackburn, of 3226 Westridge St., Houston, Texas. Susan has a sister, Anne Terrell, 4½. Their mother was Lois Selby, who attended Lindenwood in 1939-41.

James Dudley is the name of the son born on June 5 to Major and Mrs. Thomas D. Rush, of 2207 Bellefontaine St., Houston, Texas. Mrs. Rush was Marian Kinney, who attended Lindenwood in 1941-43.

February Bride



Mrs. John Ellsworth Wynn posed for this picture on February 17 after her marriage at Winfield, Kan. Mrs. Wynn, who was Miss Sharon Winifred Smith, is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Shannon W. Smith of Winfield, and attended Lindenwood in 1948-49.

A daughter, who has been named Barbara Vauri, was born on June 4 to Mr. and Mrs. Vaurice Duane Henre, of Baldwin, Kan. Mrs. Henre was Barbara Wright and she attended Lindenwood in 1944-46.

A son, who has been named George Walter, was born in January to Mr. and Mrs. Dayton Molzen, of 415 W. Sixteenth St., Newton, Kan. Mrs. Molzen was Margaret Jean Hanna and she attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

Sue Ellen is the name of the daughter born to Mr. and Mrs. R. G. Van Gundy, of 602 W. Eighteenth St., Hutchinson, Kan. Sue Ellen's mother was Martha Ann Gibson who attended Lindenwood in 1944-46.

BIRTHS

A daughter, who has been named Karen, was born on May 3 to Mr. and Mrs. John R. Kinmonth, of 104 McBain St., Columbia, Mo. Karen's mother was Jean Shelton, who attended Lindenwood in 1946-48 and her grandmother, the late Mrs. Frank H. Shelton, was Helen Millsap, Class of '24.

James David is the name of the son born on November 13, 1951 to Dr. and Mrs. Kenneth Bruns, of 421 Eighteenth St., N. W., Canton, Ohio. Mrs. Bruns was Janet Hall, Class of '50.

A daughter, who has been named Kathryn Trimble, was born on April 10 to Mr. and Mrs. I. L. Murphree, of Edgehill Apt. 10, Athens, Ohio. Mrs. Murphree was Carolyn Trimble. She attended Lindenwood in 1942-44 and was an instructor in English at Lindenwood in 1948-50.

Margery Kathryn is the name chosen for the daughter born on December 23, 1951 to Mr. and Mrs. Ed Otto, of 4453 N. Chestnut St., Kansas City, Mo. Mrs. Otto was Dixie Paynter and she attended Lindenwood in 1941-43.

A son, who has been named John Francis, was born on April 6 to Mr. and Mrs. Elbert E. Vogelsanger, II, of 999 N. Eighty-ninth St., East St. Louis, Ill. His mother was Mary Sue Finney, Class of '50.

Thomas Norman is the name selected for the son born on March 11 to Mr. and Mrs. Norman Edington, of Poplar Bluff, Mo. Mrs. Edington was Lillie J. Fulton and she attended Lindenwood in 1946-47.

A daughter, who has been named Catherine Elizabeth, was born on September 15, 1951 to Dr. and Mrs. Michael McEnroe, of Georgetown, Texas. Mrs. McEnroe was Catherine Jones and she attended Lindenwood in 1945-47.

A son, who has been named Thomas Keith, was born on January 10 to Mr. and Mrs. John J. Stroud, of 1004 Hinman Ave., Evanston, Ill. Mrs. Stroud was Nancy Fanshier and she attended Lindenwood in 1946-48.

A daughter, who has been named Kristen Mary, was born on April 30 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert D. Foster, of 415 Fox St., Aurora, Ill. Her mother was June Spandet and she attended Lindenwood in 1941-42. Her aunt, Miss Barbara Spandet, attended Lindenwood in 1949-50.

Mary Helen is the name chosen for the daughter born May 5 to Mr. and Mrs. Thomas G. Moore, of 5 N. Dade Ave., Ferguson, Mo. Mrs. Moore was St. Charles, Mo.

Return Postage Guaranteed
Entered as Second Class Matter at the Post Office at
St. Charles, Mo., under the Act of August 12, 1912.

Helen Deuser and she attended Lindenwood in 1927-29.

IN MEMORIAM

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. Carl Sailer, of Hampton, Iowa on June 24. Mrs. Sailer was Ruth Burkle, Class of '36. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to all the members of her family.

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. A. M. Acheson, of Dallas, Texas, on June 15. Mrs. Acheson was Alice Brown Hanna and she attended Lindenwood in 1886-87. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to all the members of her family.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. John W. Mason, of Berkeley, Calif., on May 30. Mrs. Mason was Rosanna McGuire and she was a member of the Class of 1883. The sincere condolences of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty are extended to all the members of her family.

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Rebecca Graham, of Atlanta, Ga., on June 5. Mrs. Graham was a member of the Class of '17. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere sympathy to all the members of her family.